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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals the decision of an

Administrative Law Judge filed on January 19, 2013,

finding that the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

gradual onset injury to his right shoulder as the result

of work-related activities.  Thus, the claimant failed

to prove compensability of his right shoulder condition. 

Consequently,  the Administrative Law Judge found that

the issue of temporary total disability benefits was

moot. 
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A carefully conducted de novo review of this claim in

its entirety reveals that the claimant failed to prove

the compensability of his alleged right shoulder injury. 

Therefore, the decision of the Administrative Law Judge

is affirmed.

The claimant, who was 47 years old at the time

of the October 15, 2012, hearing, testified that he

worked for the respondent-employer as a USDA “trimmer

helper” on November 11, 2011.  As such, part of his job

duties included removing sub-grade turkeys from a

conveyor line.  The claimant described his daily work

activities as follows:

Q. All right. Tell us what
you did. Describe the
daily activities.

 
A. Okay. I would stand by
an inspector and the
inspector would call a
disease on a bird or
whatever, and I would mark
the bird or completely
take it off the line and
put it on the line behind
me. So I basically stood
over a trench, leaned over
and took the birds off of
a hook.

The claimant agreed that the above-described

activity involved both hands, then added, “And then I

hook it [the discarded turkey] on another hook behind me
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to go to a different line to be washed out or to be

discarded.”  The claimant stated that he stood on a

platform which made the conveyer line more easily

accessible.  The claimant further stated that completion

of this activity required that he turn completely around

and take two steps.  The claimant indicated that he

completed these tasks approximately 500 times a day, and

that he did so all day long.  More specifically, the

claimant stated:

Yes. I would say about
1,000 - - no, 1,000 would
be way too many. Let’s
knock it down to maybe 500
because, you know,
constantly moving, you
know what I mean, it would
depend on the quality of
the birds made all the
difference. 

The claimant testified that it took

approximately one second to remove a bird and hang it on

the hook behind him, and that the birds weighed between

25 to 65 pounds each.  The claimant further verified

that he worked 40 hours a week, and that he was given

two 15 minute breaks each day.  The claimant agreed that

he believed his alleged right shoulder injury developed

slowly, and progressively worsened as a result of his

work activities.  The claimant began his employment with
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the respondent-employer on June 1, 2010.

Upon cross-examination, the claimant clarified

his testimony as follows:

Q. And you told us about
your job there [at
Butterball] and you think
you moved up to 500 birds
a day?

A. You would have to look
at my washout sheets, but
I would say that is pretty
close.

Q. And then you said there
is days when there is good
birds going by. I guess
you didn’t do much at all;
is that right?

A. Didn’t do much at all?

Q. Yes. You are watching a
line that is - - 

A. Just average.

Q. Okay. So would you say
that you had to pick up a
turkey, what, every one
minute, two minutes, three
minutes?

A. Some days it would be
like one out of every 25
and it would be just a
turkey that wasn’t cleaned
out good enough.

 
Q. Okay. I don’t
understand your numbers.
One out of four would be
25 percent of the birds
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going by, every fourth one
you would have to mess
with?

A. With some loads, yes.

Q. And then you said 25.
What does that mean? Some
days it was 25, what does
that mean?

A. Like one maybe out of
25.

Q. Oh, okay. And how fast
are they going by?

A. I don’t know the speed
of the line, but it would
be continual like this,
like this (indicating).
You had to hyperextend,
grab the bird, take it
off, put it on there
before the next bird was
called.

 
Q. Okay. So there is
enough distance apart that
if you got one and took it
off, you still had time to
turn around and look and
see the next one before it
went by?

 
A. If they stopped the
line. 

Safety, health, and security manager for the

respondent-employer, Mr. Jim Gilbert, also testified at

the October, 2011, hearing.  According to Mr. Gilbert,

the claimant informed him that his shoulder condition
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was “something that happened before Butterball,” and

that it was not work-related.  Upon reviewing the

claimant’s post-hire medical examination report, Mr.

Gilbert learned that the claimant had a pre-existing

shoulder injury.  Mr. Gilbert testified that although he

was aware that the claimant was seeking medical

treatment for his right shoulder, the claimant failed to

report that his condition was work-related.  Further,

Mr. Gilbert agreed that the claimant filed for short-

term disability benefits, and that he was required to

report that his injury was not work-related to be

eligible for these benefits. 

With regard to specific details of the

claimant’s work, Mr. Gilbert stated that from 90 to 101

birds are run on the conveyor line per minute, depending

on whether they are hens or toms.  Mr. Gilbert stated

that the birds weigh on average between 10 to 25 pounds,

with an occasional 35 pound tom.  Mr. Gilbert verified

that birds weighing 65 pounds or larger are processed at

the Carthage, Missouri facility.

Health supervisor for the respondent-employer,

Phyllis Earls, was the final witness at the October,

2012, hearing.  According to Ms. Earls, she was aware at
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the time of the claimant’s post-hire physical that he

had a prior history of right shoulder problems.  Ms.

Earls stated that the claimant informed her that he had

not had problems with his shoulder since he had “been to

the doctor for it.”  Ms. Earls denied that the claimant

ever reported a work-related injury to her, and he never

sought treatment from her for his shoulder complaints. 

Ms. Earls stated that she became aware of the claimant’s

workers’ compensation claim after he returned to work

following his January 3, 2012, shoulder surgery.  Ms.

Earls verified that she is generally the first person

that injured employees see for work-related injuries;

therefore, she typically receives the first report of

any work-related injury.

Ms. Earls added detail to the claimant’s job

requirements as follows:

The USDA inspector will
tell them [the trimmer]
what is wrong with the
bird, and they will cut
that part off or hang it
back to go to the salvage
room. 

Ms. Earls explained that the number of cuts

made depends on the size of the flock, but that, on

average, cutting occurs approximately 50 to 60 times
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daily.  Ms. Earls estimated that approximately 15 birds

are culled from the line each day.  Further, she

estimated that the average weight of the birds is

between 12 to 20 pounds.  Ms. Earls agreed that the

majority of the claimant’s work activity would have

involved cutting off bad parts of the bird, versus

pulling bad birds from the line, and that he did “a

little of both” each day.  She added that neither

activity was constant. 

Upon rebuttal examination, the claimant

emphatically denied conversing with Mr. Gilbert about

the work-relatedness of his shoulder condition. 

Moreover, the claimant denied ever speaking to Mr.

Gilbert about his shoulder condition, at all.  The

claimant disputed the validity of testimony concerning

the weight of the birds, insisting that some weighed

close to 70 pounds due to growers feeding them the day

before they were to be processed.  With regard to the

discrepancy between his testimony and Ms. Earls’

testimony concerning the number of removals that he did

each day, the claimant stated, “I don’t know where she

is getting that, but if you can get the washout sheets,

we have washout sheets where we mark everything down.” 



Eubanks - G203483   9

According to the claimant, he filled out his own

“washout sheets,” which were collected at the end of

each day.  Further, the claimant claimed that he got

more washouts per day than his co-workers, which he

stated was due to others “goofing off.”  The claimant

testified that Ms. Earls is not responsible for “washout

sheets,” but that she did administer his speed tests as

part of a thorough evaluation before he was hired. 

Concerning the specifics of this evaluation, the

claimant stated as follows:

Well, the speed tests is
where they take your
shoulder and you push
against it or they let it
drop, you know, and if
there is any pain or
whatever, abnormalities,
you know, the carpal
tunnel test. An extensive,
thorough exam.

On cross-rebuttal examination, the claimant

stated that he did not think he had informed the

respondent-employer on his post-hire evaluation

questionnaire about his pre-existing carpal tunnel

syndrome and related surgery.  When asked why he failed

to inform the respondent-employer about this surgery,

the claimant gave a vague response in which he stated,

“... it has been so long ago.”  Next, the claimant
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verified certain specific details about his job duties

as a USDA “trimmer helper” as follows:

Q. Okay. Now, when I think
of trimmer, I think of
somebody that is trimming
parts off something. Is
that what a trimmer does?

A. Right. A diseased part.
Not a part to be consumed.

Q. So the job that you
explained in your direct
testimony was only the
part about taking the
birds off the line, but
you have other job duties,
is that right, as a
trimmer?

A. Mark [with a knife]
birds that are diseased or
cut off a bad part or take
the ones that need to be
washed out and put on the
line behind me.

Q. Okay. So ... you are
not just taking turkeys
off the line and putting
them on another line?

A. Correct.

The claimant later stated that the particular

part of his job duties that entailed the use of his

shoulders was “leaning over the trough,” and “lifting

the birds off ... a hook, and then putting in a hook

behind me.” 
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The claimant affirmed that he had other health

issues unrelated to his right shoulder for which he

received medical treatment while working for the

respondent-employer, such as an epidermal inclusion cyst

on his left hand.  The record reflects that the claimant

was treated for these conditions by Dr. Bryan Benafield. 

The record further reflects that the claimant was seen

primarily for his shoulder complaints by Dr. Andrew

Heinzelmann.  

With regard to pre-existing medical

conditions, the medical records reflect that the

claimant underwent a left carpal tunnel release in

November of 2004, at North West Medical Center, with

reportedly good success.  A follow-up report from Dr.

Tom Coker dated December 16, 2004, reflects that the

claimant complained then of an onset of bilateral

shoulder problems.  More specifically, in his November

16, 2004, report Dr. Coker stated:

He also complaints (sic)
today of bilateral
shoulder pain. He’s left
handed. The right one is
kind of worse at times. It
bothers him at night. It’s
deep, anterior. Doesn’t
radiate. Associated with
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elevation. He’s not really
taking much in the way of
anti-inflammatories
specifically for the
shoulder and hasn’t noted
it (sic) anything really
works well other than
VIOXX but VIOXX got taken
off the market and the
VIOXX did help his
shoulder quite a bit. He’s
not tried Celebrex and
we’re going to try that
now. He also has not had
physical therapy. He’s had
one injection in the right
but this was many moons
ago and so I don’t think
he needs an injection at
this point. 

After describing the results of a physical

examination of the claimant’s right shoulder, Dr. Coker

concluded:

I think he will respond
well to physical therapy.
He’s only 39. We discussed
the natural prognosis for
rotator cuff pathology
with inflammation, partial
tearing and tearing and
what we’re trying to
prevent, the importance of
P.T., importance of
avoiding overhead activity
repetitively as this is
what he does as a
carpenter occasionally. We
discussed lifestyle
changes, P.T. and I’ll see
him again p.r.n.

The next medical treatment of record that the
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claimant received for his right shoulder complaints was

from Dr. Heinzelmann on February 15, 2011.  In the

history portion of the clinic note from that visit, Dr.

Heinzelmann stated:

Patient is a 45-year-old
gentleman who I am seeing
in evaluation for his
right shoulder. He reports
slipping and falling on
the ice on Saturday and he
landed directly on his
right shoulder. He went to
the emergency department.
He has a history of
cortisone injections in
both shoulders for
tendinitis and that has
been doing pretty well. He
now has this new acute
traumatic injury and he
says now he cannot elevate
the arm without a lot of
pain. He is here for
evaluation. 

A focused evaluation of the claimant’s right

shoulder revealed tenderness over the AC joint and over

the right rotator.  Further, the clamant displayed

difficulty with forward elevation in the scapular plane. 

According to Dr. Heinzelmann, x-rays from Washington

Regional revealed no obvious fracture or dislocation,

but Dr. Heinzelmann noted what appeared to be a slightly

widened AC joint.  Dr. Heinzelmann assessed the claimant

with right shoulder rotator cuff syndrome, which he
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treated with a corticosteroid injection.  In conclusion

of his report, Dr. Heinzelmann stated:

His motion somewhat
improved post injection
and he felt a little
better. He is given a home
exercise protocol and we
will see how he does. I
want to see him back if he
is having problems and he
understands that. All his
questions were answered to
his satisfaction. He was
given a work note as well
to start back to work on
Friday of this coming week
with activity as
tolerated. If he continues
to have problems or
issues, we will need to
get an MRI.

The claimant returned to Dr. Heinzelmann for

his right shoulder on November 18, 2011.  Dr.

Heinzelmann’s clinic report from that date reflects the

following:

HISTORY OF PRESENT
ILLNESS: Bobby Eubanks is
seen back for his right
shoulder. I saw him almost
a year ago for his right
shoulder. He has had
persistent problems at
this point. He has had a
fall. He says it hurts at
night and it hurts anytime
he uses his arm or anytime
he tries to throw anything
and he will have a lot of
pain with the right
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shoulder and discomfort.
He has had injections and
therapy in the past and it
continues to bother him.

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION: He
has pain with forward
elevation. He has
grinding, catching and
popping underneath the
subacromial space.

Dr. Heinzelmann assessed the claimant with

right shoulder rotator cuff syndrome, “possible tear,”

and scheduled him for an MRI.  That study, which was

conducted on December 5, 2011, showed a large, chronic

full-thickness tear of the supraspinatus and

infraspinatus tendons with marked medial retraction to

the level of the glenoid, thus confirming a right

shoulder rotator cuff tear.  In addition, that study

revealed the presence of mild, right AC joint arthrosis. 

On January 3, 2012, Dr. Heinzelmann performed

a right shoulder arthroscopic rotator cuff repair with

arthroscopic subacromial decompression.  The claimant

presented to Dr. Heinzelmann for post-operative follow-

up on January 10, 2012, at which time the claimant was

referred to physical therapy.  On February 14, 2012, Dr.

Heinzelmann noted that the claimant displayed good range

of motion, with some persisting impingement pain.  Dr.
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Heinzelmann continued the claimant’s physical therapy,

and he returned him to work with restricted duties.  Dr.

Heinzelmann noted, however, that the claimant would not

be back at full strength for at least another 3 months. 

No additional medical records reflecting treatment

associated with the claimant’s right shoulder are

contained within the record.

With regard to his pre-existing shoulder

condition, on direct examination the claimant agreed

that he “probably” received corticosteroid injections in

2004 from Dr. Heinzelmann, but he claimed these shots

were for his left shoulder complaints.  On cross-

examination, the claimant admitted that he had right

shoulder issues in as far back as 2004, for which he

received medical treatment from Dr. Tejada, but he

claimed that these issues were minor.  The claimant

admitted that from 2004, up until the time that he began

working for the respondent-employer in 2010, he received

corticosteroid injections approximately once every six

months.  Further, the claimant denied any injury from an

accident that would have contributed to his shoulder

symptoms.

The claimant further testified regarding the
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slip and fall accident that he reported to Dr.

Heinzelmann in February of 2011, as follows:

It was the AC joint right
here. It is the
acromioclavicular joint,
and what happened was it
came separated, and I took
a week off and it was
better, but it had nothing
to do with my shoulder.

After denying that he had issues with his

shoulder after this incident, the claimant agreed that

he returned to Dr. Heinzelmann on November 18, 2011,

seeking corticosteroid injections for his right

shoulder.  When asked why he failed to report to Dr.

Heinzelmann that he believed his shoulder condition was

work-related, the claimant stated, “I told him what I

was doing at work.”  

The claimant alleged that he failed to report

his alleged shoulder injury to the respondent-employer

because, prior to seeking medical attention, he “just

thought it was sore.”  The claimant agreed that upon

learning that he would need shoulder surgery he failed

to inform the respondent-employer that he believed his

condition was work-related; however, he could not recall

whether his short-term disability application required

him to state that his condition was not work related.   



Eubanks - G203483   18

The claimant testified that he attempted to return to

work at light duty in March of 2012, following his

shoulder surgery.  The claimant asserted that the

respondent-employer did not have light-duty available,

thus, they terminated his employment due to attendance. 

Thereafter, he sought unemployment benefits but was

denied.  The claimant agreed that he first reported his

injury to the respondent-employer on March 10, 2012, by-

way-of his attorney.  The claimant stated that he drew

short-term disability benefits from January 3, 2012,

through April 3, 2012.  The claimant further admitted

that he has looked for work since that time. 

Discussion 

Act 796 recognizes certain specified

exceptions to the general limitation of compensable

injuries to those injuries which are caused by specific

incident and which are identifiable by time and place of

occurrence.  These exceptions are set forth in Ark. Code

Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(A)(ii) through § 11-9-

102(4)(A)(vi)(Repl. 2002).  Claims for injuries caused

by rapid repetitive motion are excepted in Ark. Code

Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(A)(ii)(a).
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To satisfy the definitional requirements for

injuries falling under Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-

102(4)(A)(ii), the claimant still must prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained internal

or external damage to the body as the result of an

injury that arose out of and in the course of

employment, and the employee still must establish the

compensability of the claim with medical evidence,

supported by objective findings.  However, in addition

to these requirements, if the injury falls under one of

the exceptions enumerated under Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-

102(4)(A)(ii), the "resultant condition is compensable

only if the alleged compensable injury is the major

cause of the disability or need for treatment."  Ark.

Code Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(E)(ii)(Repl. 2002).  “Major

cause” is defined as more than fifty percent (50%) of

the cause, and a finding of major cause shall be

established according to the preponderance of the

evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(14)(A) (Supp. 2005);

see,  Pollard v. Meridian Aggregates, 88 Ark. App. 1,

193 S.W.3d 738 (2004).

The standard set out in Malone v. Texarkana
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Pub. Schs., 333 Ark. 343, 969 S.W.2d 644 (1988), for

analyzing whether an injury is caused by rapid

repetitive motion, is a two-pronged test: (1) the tasks

must be repetitive, and (2) the repetitive motion must

be rapid.  As a threshold issue, the tasks must be

repetitive, or the rapidity element is not reached. 

Westside High School v. Patterson, 79 Ark. App. 281, 86

S.W.3d 412 (2002).  Arguably, even repetitive tasks and

rapid work, standing alone, do not satisfy the

definition; the repetitive tasks must be completed

rapidly.  Westside High School, supra.  The issue of

whether an injury meets the rapid repetitive motion

requirement will ordinarily be a question of fact, not

one of law.  However, although a question of fact, the

Commission must apply the appropriate law to the

evidence to reach a conclusion.  Westside High School,

supra; Malone, supra.  The Arkansas Supreme Court in

Malone, supra, explained that because the legislature

had not established guidelines necessary to the

determination of what constitutes “rapid and repetitive

motion,” that determination is made on a case-by-case

basis.  

With regard to gradual onset injuries other
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than carpal tunnel syndrome, however, the Court has

given the Commission some guidance in analyzing rapid

repetitive claims.  In Baysinger v. Air Systems, Inc.,

55 Ark. 174, 934 S.W.2d 230 (1996), for example, the

Court held that multiple tasks may be considered

together in determining whether the repetitive

requirement has been met.  Likewise, in Kildow v.

Baldwin Piano and Organ, 58 Ark. App. 194, 948 S.W.2d

100 (1997), the Court held that the ordinary meaning of

rapid means swift or quick. 

In determining whether a worker’s injury was

the result of repetitive and rapid motion, the appellate

courts have required some showing of how rapidly the

repetitive actions were performed. See, Hapney v. Rheem

Mfg. Co., 342 Ark. 11, 26 S.W.3d 777 (2000).  In Lay v.

United Parcel Service, 58 Ark. App. 35, 944 S.W.2d 867

(1997), the Court of Appeals declined to find work

duties satisfied the definition of rapid repetitive

motion when the duties or tasks were separated by

periods of several minutes or more.  However, in Hapney,

id., the Commission's denial of benefits was reversed

where movements were repeated every twenty seconds.  In

Parker v. Atlantic Research Corp., 87 Ark. App. 145, 189
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S.W.3d 449 (2004), considering the multiple tasks that

the claimant was required to perform at high volume and

with quick and fast movements in a repetitive nature

over the course of a sometimes ten-to-twelve hour shift,

six to seven days a week, there was substantial evidence

to support the Commission's finding that appellant's job

duties required rapid repetitive motion.  Further, in

High Capacity Prods. v. Moore, 61 Ark. App. 1, 962

S.W.2d 831 (1998), movements repeated every fifteen

seconds were found to be sufficiently "rapid".  Finally,

in Boyd v. Dana Corp., 62 Ark. App. 78, 966 S.W.2d 946

(1998), a series of repetitive motions performed 115 to

120 times per day separated by periods of only 1.5

minutes, constituted rapid motion within the meaning of

the statute.

In Boyd, the Court of Appeals compared the

duties of a worker who repeated a four-step metal

fabricating process approximately 100 to 125 times per

shift to the duties of a delivery man whose repetitive

motions were separated by intervals of several minutes. 

In comparing these two situations, the Court of Appeals

in Boyd found that the metal fabricating process

involving 100 to 125 parts per hour was sufficiently
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rapid and repetitive to satisfy the requirements of Act

796 of 1993.  In this regard, the Court stated:

...[i]n the instant case,
the evidence is that the
appellant’s series of
repetitive motions were
performed 115 to 120 times
per day separated by
periods of only 1.5
minutes, and we do not
think that this brief
interval rises to a period
of “several minutes or
more” as stated in Lay. 
Boyd, Supra, at 83.

In McDonald v. Tyson Foods, Inc., Full

Commission Opinion, June 3, 1999 (Claim No. E713336),

however, the claimant failed to satisfy the elements of

proof for a gradual onset injury.  In McDonald, the

claimant’s physicians opined that her work was conducive

to or was sufficient to account for the claimant’s

clinical findings.  However, this was insufficient to

make a finding that the claimant had satisfied the rapid

repetitive motion element of proof necessary to prove

the compensability of her claim in that the claimant

failed to satisfy her burden of proof where there was no

evidence with regard to the rate of speed within which

the claimant performed the tasks of lifting the belts on

the machine which she contended was the repetitive task
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responsible for her injury. 

The present claim somewhat analogous to

McDonald, id., inasmuch as the claimant has failed to

provide evidence with regard to the rate of speed within

which he performed the tasks that he alleges caused a

gradual onset injury to his shoulder.

The claimant has failed to prove that he

sustained a gradual onset injury as the result of rapid

and repetitive work activities as follows.  First, the

claimant testified that he removed birds from the

conveyor line and placed them on hooks behind him.  The

claimant indicated that he moved approximately 500 birds

a day, and that he did this all day long.  He further

claimed that his daily “wash-out” sheets upon which he

documented this activity would confirm the accuracy of

his statements.  However, the claimant failed to provide

these “wash-out” sheets, or any proof other than his own

self-serving testimony in order to verify these claims. 

Ms. Earls, on-the-other-hand, credibly testified that

culling birds from the line was only part of the

claimant’s job, and that he also engaged in marking the

birds and cutting off bad, diseased, or damaged parts. 

According to Ms. Earls, cutting occurs, on average,
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approximately 50 to 60 times per day, whereas she

estimated that approximately 15 birds are culled from

the line each day.  Further, she estimated that the

average weight of the birds is between 12 to 20 pounds. 

Finally, Ms. Earls added that neither culling nor

cutting are constant activities in which the claimant

would have engaged on a daily basis.

Whereas Ms. Earls did not testify as to the

number of birds that are run on the line per minute, Mr.

Gilbert estimated that this number is between 90 to 101

birds, depending on whether they are toms or hens.  Mr.

Gilbert stated that the birds weigh on average between

10 to 25 pounds, with an occasional 35 pound tom.  Mr.

Gilbert verified that birds weighing 65 pounds or larger

are processed at the Carthage, Missouri facility.  

Mr. Gilbert’s testimony is fairly consistent

with the claimant’s with regard to the number of birds

that are run each minute.  However, both Mr. Gilbert and

Ms. Earls’s testimony differs from the claimant’s

concerning the weight of the birds.  More importantly,

Ms. Earls’s testimony differs from the claimant’s with

regard to the number of birds that the claimant culled

from the conveyor line each day.  For instance, the
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1  The birds, according to Mr. Gilbert, move on the line at
a rate of between 90 to 101 per minute, which is fairly
consistent with the claimant’s testimony that the birds move at a
rate of approximately one per second. Thus, between 5,400 and
6,000 birds move along the line per hour. 

claimant first indicated that he culled approximately

500 birds per day, then later revised this number to

“like one out of every four” with some days being “like

one maybe out of 25.”  We note that, according to this

revised testimony, the claimant would have culled or

pulled between 216 to 1,500 birds per hour, depending on

the rate of speed at which they were moving and the

percentage that were being culled (1/25th to 1/4th of

the total).1  Thus, the claimant offered inconsistent

and somewhat incredulous testimony as to the number of

birds that he culled or moved on a daily basis.  In

addition, the claimant admitted that he did not know the

speed at which the conveyor line moved; stating only

that it was continuous.  However, the claimant later

admitted that there were times when the line stopped

altogether.  Further, as to the number of birds that the

claimant alleges to have handled each day, the record is

unclear if the claimant was marking or pulling the

birds, and at what rate of speed, how often, or what

percentage of the birds were involved in either
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activity.  

Questions concerning the credibility of

witnesses and the weight to be given to their testimony

are within the exclusive province of the Commission. 

Powers v. City of Fayetteville, 97 Ark. App 251, 248

S.W.3d 516 (2007).  When there are contradictions in the

evidence, it is within the Commission’s province to

reconcile conflicting evidence and to determine the true

facts.  Cedar Chem. Co. v. Knight, 99 Ark. App. 162, 258

S.W.3d 394 (2007).  Due to inconsistencies and

contradictions in the claimant’s testimony, combined

with a lack of evidence to otherwise substantiate his

testimony, we assign more probative value to the

testimony of Ms. Earls and Mr. Gilbert.  Because we

assign more weight to the testimony of these two

witnesses, we find that it is more likely than not that

the claimant culled approximately 15 birds from the

conveyor line each day, and marked, or cut,

approximately 50 to 60 more.  Therefore, at best, and if

this activity was consistent, the claimant engaged in

the activity of  removing a bird from the line, turning

around, then hanging it on a hook behind him at an

approximate rate of one every one-half hour during the
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7½ hours that the claimant worked each day.  And, albeit

the birds moved at a very rapid rate along the line, we

note that not every bird was dirty, damaged, or

diseased, and that it was the inspector’s job to

identify the birds that were dirty, damaged, diseased,

or which otherwise needed to be marked or removed from

the line.  It was after a sub-grade bird was identified

that the claimant engaged in either cutting or culling

that bird from the line.  Therefore, it is evident that

a major part of the claimant’s job was waiting on the

inspector for instructions.  However, the claimant has

failed to establish the rate or frequency at which this

activity occurred, and Ms. Earls credibly testified that

the claimant’s work activities were not constant.    

Further, the claimant claims that the act of pulling the

birds from the conveyor line and placing them on a hook

behind him is the particular activity that caused him

physical injury.  We find that this activity does not

satisfy the rapid or repetitive requirements of our

statute.  More specifically, while the responsibility of

pulling specific birds from the line could be considered

somewhat repetitive, it was not a constant activity.  

The credible testimony in this claim demonstrates that
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the claimant also marked the birds by cutting them, and

that this activity varied from bird to bird depending on

the type of damage or disease noted by the inspector. 

Therefore, while the activity that the claimant alleges

caused his injury - pulling the birds from the conveyer

line - may have been generally repetitive in terms of

movements involved, it was clearly not done on a

continuous and consistent basis throughout the

claimant’s work day.  Because this activity was neither

continuous nor consistent, in that it was interrupted by

the claimant’s other activities, we find that it does

not satisfy the requirements of repetitive activity

necessary to prove a rapid repetitive type injury. 

Moreover, even combined with his marking activities, we

find that the claimant’s daily work-related activities,

although arguably at times repetitive, do not satisfy

the requirements of repetitive activity as set forth in

our statute and defined by our courts in that these

activities applied only to certain birds and they varied

from bird to bird.  Thus, while these multiple

activities may be considered together in determining

whether the repetitive requirement has been met, the

claimant has failed to show at what intervals these
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tasks were performed.  See, Baysinger, supra.  The

claimant has, therefore, failed to prove that his work-

activities were repetitive. 

Because we find that the claimant has failed

to show that his work activities were repetitive, it is

unnecessary to analyze the rapidity of the claimant’s

work activities.  Considering, however, that the

activity of cutting and culling the birds was predicted

solely upon a dirty, diseased, or damaged bird being

identified by the inspector, we find that this activity

was too random and unpredictable to be considered rapid,

especially given that the record is devoid of evidence

demonstrating any pattern of repetitive movement by the

claimant.  Even allowing that the claimant marked by

cutting between 50 to 60 birds per day, and that he

culled around 15 birds per day, we find that these two

activities do not combine to meet the rapid requirement

of our statute as defined by the court in that there is

no evidence of any regularity of time and sequence of

these activities.    

Notwithstanding that the claimant was

responsible for a specific set of duties, the record is

devoid of evidence to substantiate that the claimant’s
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activities were rapid and repetitive.  Therefore, the

claimant has failed to meet the statutory requirements

for compensability set forth in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(ii)(a), and compensability must be denied. 

Had the claimant proven that his work activity

was rapid and repetitive, a finding with which we would

not agree, the claimant has otherwise failed to prove

that a casual connection exists between his shoulder

condition and his employment activities, or that these

activities were the major cause for his need for medical

treatment. 

The record demonstrates that the claimant has

a pre-existing shoulder condition which was symptomatic

at the time of his alleged injury.  In fact, the

claimant was first treated for his shoulder complaints

in 2004, after which time he received steroid injections

on a somewhat regular basis.  While the claimant now

attempts to down-play his prior shoulder condition and

the  treatment that he received for it stating that it

was “minor,”  it is evident that by February of 2011,

the claimant’s condition had worsened.  More

specifically, on February 15, 2011, the claimant

reported to Dr. Heinzelmann that he had presented for
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emergency treatment following a fall.  Further, on

physical examination on that date, the claimant

displayed tenderness over his right rotator cuff tendon,

prompting Dr. Heinzelmann to assess the claimant with

right shoulder rotator cuff syndrome for which he

concluded the claimant may need an MRI.  And, while the

claimant denied any injury from an accident in February

of 2011, that would have contributed to his shoulder

symptoms, he failed to report an alleged work-related

injury to the respondent-employer until he neared the

time at which his short-term disability benefits would

run out.  This is confirmed by the testimony of Mr.

Gilbert and Ms. Earls, whose testimony we find to be

credible.  It is further confirmed by the claimant’s own

admission that he failed to report his shoulder

condition to his employer until March of 2012, because,

according to his testimony, the claimant thought his

shoulder was just sore.

The weight of the credible evidence in this

claim reveals, however, that it is more likely than not

that the claimant failed to report his alleged right

shoulder injury because the claimant failed to connect

this condition to his work-related activities.  Instead,
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the claimant rightly attributed his shoulder condition

to his pre-existing condition, which acutely worsened

following a fall in or about February of 2011.  This

conclusion is substantiated by Dr. Heinzelmann’s clinic

report which reflects that the claimant not only failed

to tell Dr. Heinzelmann that he believed his condition

to be work-related, but that he had suffered a recent

acute event.  This conclusion is also supported by the

claimant’s December 5, 2011, MRI study which showed a

large, chronic full-thickness tear.

The fact that (1) the claimant had been

treating for shoulder complaints since 2004, to include

period steroid injections, (2) that his recent MRI

showed that his tear was chronic, and (3) that he failed

to report to anyone, including his medical provider that

he believed his shoulder condition was work-related

until well-after his January 2012, shoulder surgery and

near the time that his short-term benefits would run out

demonstrates that the claimant’s right shoulder

condition is unrelated to his work activities.  Rather,

the preponderance of the evidence shows that the

claimant’s right shoulder rotator tear was the result of

a pre-existing condition that was, in all likelihood,
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made worse by his fall in February of 2011.  Therefore,

we find that the claimant has failed to prove by medical

evidence supported by objective findings that his

shoulder condition was the result of his work-related

activities, or that his alleged compensable injury is

the major cause of any disability or need for treatment. 

Therefore, compensability must be denied.    

                               
                         A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                
               KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record,

I must respectfully dissent from the majority opinion

denying benefits in this claim. 

The crux of this claim is causation.  I find

that, while Mr. Eubanks did have some pre-existing

issues with his right shoulder, the record substantially

supports the conclusion that his rotator cuff tear was

related to the work he performed.
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The majority insists that the claimant was

symptomatic during the eight months prior to the date he

stated the condition manifested itself.  However, the

medical records show that the claimant present for

treatment in 2004 and then again, seven years later, in

February 2011 after falling.  Mr. Eubanks had at least

two visits with Dr. Benafield about a growth on his hand

in the fall of 2011, during which time no mention was

made of his right shoulder.  The last noted visit about

his hand was two days prior to his visit about his

shoulder on November 18, 2011.  This is remarkable,

because the claimant had a full examination according

the records on October 24, 2011, in which shoulder

problems were not noted, and because he was seen again

without shoulder complaints two days before he sought

treatment for shoulder complaints.  This is very

consistent with his testimony that, when the condition

became patent, he sought treatment.   On November 18,

2011, Dr. Heinzelmann noted that he had “persistent

problems at this point.”  He does not indicate the

duration of the problems.  Any conclusion that the

claimant has right shoulder problems from the time of

his slip and fall is not supported by the record.  He
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had pain, it was managed, and he was able to return to

work fully.  He testified that he did not have shoulder

problems until he began feeling sore and sought

treatment, which is consistent with his past experience

of handling shoulder pain with a doctor’s injection and

exercise.  Dr. Heinzelmann’s statement does not

contradict this.

The claimant did have a history of right

shoulder pain.  In 2004, he was treated for it, and Dr.

Coker noted that there was no impingement in either

shoulder, and his rotator cuffs were strong and intact.

He planned injections and exercise to prevent further

problems.  The next medical record mentioning shoulder

pain is in 2011.  In the operative report in January

2012, Dr. Heinzelmann’s diagnosis included impingement,

which was not present in 2004.

I also note that, in February 2011, Dr.

Heinzelmann gave the claimant a steroid injection and

home exercises, and he was not seen again until

November.  This is not indicative of a continued series

of problems from the date of the slip and fall.

The majority is also moved by the fact that

the claimant did not report the problem as a work-
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related injury.  A claimant is not responsible for self-

diagnosis, and for Mr. Eubanks to seek treatment for

shoulder pain that he associated with muscle soreness

without reporting it as a work-related injury is not

unreasonable, since he did not believe he had an injury. 

The claimant credibly testified that he never

denied that the problem was work-related.  The majority

finds the respondent employer’s witnesses were more

credible on this point.  However, Jim Gilbert, who was

in charge of safety and health at the facility and who

testified that the claimant denied that the problem was

work-related, had no idea what job the claimant had.  It

is difficult to imagine that he had the ability to

recall such conversations with a person with whom he was

so unfamiliar.  Gilbert’s testimony was more self-

serving than Mr. Eubanks’ testimony, because Gilbert was

actively protecting his current job.

The majority relies upon the nurse’s testimony

to find that the claimant did not perform rapid and

repetitive work.  However, she was the company nurse,

and she did not work on the line with Mr. Eubanks. 

There is nothing to show that she is remotely qualified

or experienced or knowledgeable about how many birds he
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trimmed or pulled.  In fact, her testimony was replete

with equivocations of “I don’t know” and “I am just

guessing.”   This is insufficient testimony to rebut the

claimant’s testimony.  He noted that the data concerning

how many birds were removed from the line to be washed

out was captured by the trimmers and collected by the

employer at the end of each shift.  The absence of these

documents from the record is more detrimental to the

respondent employer’s position than the claimant’s,

because those documents were in the employer’s control

and could have easily destroyed the claimant’s position

on rapid and repetitive motion, if they were favorable

to the employer.

In order to prevail upon a claim for a

compensable injury under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(ii)(a), the claimant must prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained an

injury caused by rapid repetitive motion.  The claimant

must prove internal or external harm to the body which

arose of out of and in the course of their employment

and which required medical services or resulted in

disability or death.  In addition, the claimant must

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that the injury
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was the major cause of the disability or need for

treatment.  Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-102(4)(E)(ii). 

Finally, the claimant must establish a compensable

injury by medical evidence supported by objective

findings.  Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-102(4)(D). 

There is no question that the injury has been

established by medical evidence supported by objective

findings, in the form of the MRI and operative findings. 

There is no  question that this injury required medical

services and resulted in disability.  Causation has been

shown, in that the claimant had pre-existing, but not

symptomatic, shoulder problems, which did not include

impingement or a tear in 2004, and which were not

symptomatic and did not require treatment between the

end of February and mid-November 2011.  Causation is

also supported by the type of work the claimant did,

leaning out over a trough, to either trim or mark a

turkey hanging at eye level, or to lift a turkey

weighing twelve to thirty-five and sometimes up to sixty

pounds from a hook, again at eye level, only to turn and

hang it on another hook, quickly.  Certainly those

activities satisfy the employment services requirement

found in the “arising out of and in the course of”
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language.  The requirement of major cause is likewise

satisfied, because the rotator cuff tear and impingement

was the major cause of the claimant’s need for rotator

cuff repair and decompression surgery and resulting

disability.  The claimant’s 2004 problem did not require

further treatment, and the February 2011 problem was

resolved within a week, at which time the claimant went

back to work unhindered.  It is possible that the

February issue and the November issue are related, but

almost eight months passed without a need for treatment

or symptoms, strongly supporting a finding that the work

performed between those dates was a factor of more than

51% in the need for treatment, whether the injury was an

aggravation of a pre-existing condition or simply a new

injury.

Lastly, the issue of rapid and repetitive

motion was shown.  The claimant testified that the

processing line moved very quickly, giving him only a

second to move a bird from the line to the rejected bird

line, before he had to be ready if another one had to be

pulled.  Mr. Eubanks stated that the line was moving too

fast for him to be able to pull two consecutive birds. 

In that circumstance, the line would have to be stopped
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to give him enough time to finish with the first bird

and then pull the second bird.  He pulled an average of

500 birds a day.  (Some of these birds would be

discarded and some merely needed washing.)   He also cut

parts off of and made marks on birds.  Sometimes, one

out of every four birds had to be pulled, and others,

one out of every twenty-five birds had to be pulled. At

least three out of every five days, he pulled one out of

every four birds off the line.  Mr. Eubanks’ testimony

is consistent with Gilbert’s explanation that when the

facility is processing hens, the line runs at 101 hens

per minute, and when the facility is processing toms,

the line runs at 90 toms per minute.  At times when one

out of every twenty-five birds had to be pulled, then

the claimant had to lean, reach, lift, carry, reach, and

get a bird weighing around 35 pounds on a hook at least

3.6 times a minute for toms and 4.04 times a minute for

hens.  At times when one out of every four birds had to

be pulled, then the claimant had to lean, reach, lift,

carry, reach, and get a bird weighing around 35 pounds

on a hook more than 22 times a minute for toms and 25

times a minute for hens.  The record supports a finding

that the claimant was performing the task of reaching
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across a trough to trim, mark, or pull birds anywhere

from 3.6 to 25 times per minute.  This is rapid and

repetitive work.

I find that the claimant has proven his

entitlement to benefits for his compensable shoulder

injury.

For the foregoing reasons, I must respectfully

dissent from the majority opinion.

                                
                         PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


